MINUTES OF THE MARYLAND STATE BOARD OF EDUCATION

Tuesday – Wednesday

January 25-26, 2005

Maryland State Board of Education

200 W. Baltimore Street

Baltimore, Maryland 21201

The Maryland State Board of Education met in regular session

on Tuesday, January 25, 2005 and Wednesday, January 26, 2005 at the Maryland State Board of Education building  The following members were in attendance:  Dr. Edward Root, President; Mr. Dunbar Brooks, Vice President; Dr. Lelia T. Allen; Mr. J. Henry Butta; Mr. Calvin Disney; Rev. Clarence Hawkins; Dr. Karabelle Pizzigati; Mr. David Tufaro; Mr. Brian Williamson; and Dr. Nancy S. Grasmick, Secretary/Treasurer and State Superintendent of Schools.  Late arrival on Tuesday: Ms. Beverly Cooper and Dr. Maria Torres-Queral.  Early departure on Wednesday to present testimony on behalf of the State Board in Annapolis:  Dr. Karabelle Pizzigati.  Absent both days: Ms. Jo Ann T. Bell.  Absent Wednesday only:  Ms. Beverly Cooper and Rev. Clarence Hawkins.  

   Valerie V. Cloutier, Principal Counsel, Assistant Attorney General and the following staff members were present:  Dr. A. Skipp Sanders, Deputy State Superintendent, Office of Administration; Mr. Richard Steinke, Deputy State Superintendent for Instruction and Academic Acceleration; Dr. Ronald Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent for Academic Policy and Mr. Anthony South, Executive Director to the State Board.

CONSENT AGENDA

   Upon motion by Mr. Brooks, seconded by Dr. Pizzigati, and  

ITEMS
with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the consent agenda items as follows:  (In Favor –9 )







Approval of Minutes of November 19, 2004 Retreat







Approval of Minutes of December 7-8, 2004







Personnel (copy attached as a part of these minutes)







Budget Adjustments







Permission to Publish:  








COMAR 13A.08.01.01, .02 & .02-2 (AMEND)








Students- General Regulations

INTRODUCTIONS
   Dr. Grasmick made the following introduction of newly appointed staff:







Janice Quinton – Executive Director, 

Grants Management and Resource Development  

INTRODUCTIONS


   Dr. Sanders made the following introduction:

(continued)







Sidney Drake – Chief









  Office of Information Technology

MASC UPDATE


   Ms. Shawn Stelow, Student Leadership and Outreach Program

Specialist, Division of Student and Schools Services, and Mr. Patrick O’Brien, President, Maryland Association of Student Councils (MASC), provided an update of their initiatives for this year.

   Mr. O’Brien reported that MASC is comprised of member schools from 20 districts across the state.  MASC has already had their High School Youth Conference in October 2004 and their Middle School Conference in November 2004.  Their legislative lobbying day is scheduled for February 12, 2005.  The group is preparing for their “Meet the State Board” night which will be held on March 22, 2005 and their annual conference in April in Ocean City.

   Mr. O’Brien reported that MASC is the organization charged with selecting two students to recommend to the Governor for the position of Student Member on the State Board of Education.  Mr. O’Brien introduced the five semi-finalists:

   Meghan Haenn, Anne Arundel County

   Katae McComiskey, Harford County

   Josh Michael, Howard County

   Priya Ramaswamy, St. Mary’s County

   Gabrielle Wyatt, Baltimore County

PROFESSIONAL 


   Dr. Virginia Pilato, Director, Program Approval and Assessment

DEVELOPMENT


Branch, Division of Certification and Accreditation; Dr. Tom Profitt,

SCHOOLS



Association Dean of Education, Towson University; and Ms. Karen

STUDY
Schaefer, Director of the Center of Professional Practice, Towson University, reviewed this study.  Dr. Pilato reported that Professional Development Schools (PDS) are considered a teaching hospital of teacher preparation and professional support for inservice teachers.


   As a key feature of MSDE’s teacher education program approval accountability system, teacher candidates are required to be prepared to teach in specially designed professional development schools that meet Maryland’s Professional Development School standards.  The total number of PDS sites has increased from 24 in 1997 to 379 in Maryland.


   Dr. Pilato reported that staff were asked to conduct a descriptive research study of Maryland’s Professional Development Schools.  This study by MSDE disclosed two important related studies:

PROFESSIONAL
Prince George’s County tracking system and the Towson University

DEVELOPMENT
Retention Study.  Prince George’s County draws most of their new

SCHOOLS STUDY
teachers from University of Maryland College Park and Bowie State

(continued)
University in Bowie.  The study has shown that Prince George’s County is retaining more of their new teachers if they have been trained in the PDS.


   Dr. Profitt and Ms. Schaefer reported on the Towson study which they have been engaged in for five years.  Since 1991, the percentage of teachers in the state with five years or less experience has almost doubled from 17% to 33.3%.  The teacher shortage is generally caused by three converging trends – increasing enrollment; increasing teacher retirements; and low enrollment in teacher education.


   Dr. Profitt stated that the Towson University study focused on retention. They followed a cohort of 87 graduates from the class of 2001.  Of those 87 graduates, 34 were PDS graduates, 53 came through the traditional non-PDS program.  They are all employed in the same school system, a school system in itself that has a 50% attrition rate.  In the first three years of tracking these 87 graduates, 100% of the PDS graduates were retained, 85% of the traditional graduates were retained.


   Dr. Profitt indicated that a second study is underway in another local school system.  If the data from the first survey can be sustained, it will make a strong case that although there is an $1,728 per intern cost, that cost should be considered an investment in reducing the attrition rate. 

COMAR 13A.12.02.05

   Dr. John Smeallie, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of 

(AMEND)



Certification and Accreditation; Dr. Virginia Pilato, Director, CERTIFICATION 


Program Approval and Assessment Branch, Division of Certification 

IN MIDDLE



and Accreditation; and Dr. Joann Ericson, Chief, Certification 

SCHOOL



Branch, Division of Certification and Accreditation, provided an

EDUCATION
overview of these proposed amendments.  These amendments will provide for initial certification in the middle school subjects of 


English/language arts, mathematics, science, and social studies, expanding current availability and defining parameters for middle school certification to ensure teacher preparation programs specifically designed for middle school students.


   Dr. Smeallie reported that the proposed changes in this regulation pertaining to middle school certification are grounded in a recommendation made by the Maryland Middle Learning Years Task Force in the 1999 report, Middle Grades Matter:  Meeting the Challenge for Systemic Reform.  A middle school certification committee with the charge to develop recommendations concerning:  (1) regulatory language for middle school certification; and (2) the development of 

COMAR
initial preparation programs for middle school certification at

13A.12.02.05
Maryland colleges and universities was convened during the summer.

(AMEND)
That committee consisted of 26 individuals representing institutions

CERTIFICATION
of higher education, local school systems, MSDE and the Maryland  

IN MIDDLE
State Teachers Association (MSTA).

SCHOOL

EDUCATION 
   The proposed new language expands the grade band for middle

(continued)
school certification by one year (from grades 4 through 8) to grades

4 through 9).  These grade designations pertain specifically to the 


grade levels to which teachers will be certified to teach, not to the grade level organization of the school.  The regulation specifies four content areas (English/language arts, mathematics; science, and social studies) for certification in middle school grades and clarifies certification requirements.  Finally, it maintains specific provisions for teachers holding elementary and secondary certification who may be assigned to middle school grades.


   Dr. Smeallie indicated that the Professional Standards Teacher and Education Board (PSTEB) will take action on these proposed regulations at its February meeting.

FEDERAL 



   Ms. Sharon Nathanson, Federal Legislative Liaison, provided an

PRIORITIES



overview of the proposed federal priorities.  Each year the Governor’s 

Office requests a list of recommendations regarding federal priorities to be submitted to Washington for possible enactment in Congress.

   Ms. Nathanson reviewed the federal priorities being presented to the Governor’s Office:  Reauthorization priorities include Carl Perkins Career and Technology Education, Vocational Rehabilitation, Adult Education, Head Start, and Higher Education (related to teacher education).  Funding priorities include:  Special Education including Infants and Toddlers and Preschool Education, Technology, Safe and Drug Free Schools, Title I, Professional Development, and funds to support the data needs of the No Child Left Behind Act.

   Ms. Nathanson also requested that funding for the Title V program be included in the list of priorities.

   Ms. Nathanson stated that President Bush will present his budget on February 7th.  Once the budget has been released it will be determined if other priorities need to be added to this list.

Upon motion by Dr. Pizzigati, seconded by Dr. Torres-Queral, and with unanimous approval, the State Board approved these federal priorities with the inclusion of a request for Title V funding.  (In Favor – 11)

GOVERNOR’S


   Ms. Mary Clapsaddle, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of 

2006 BUDGET


Business Services, reviewed the Governor’s budget.  Ms. Clapsaddle

PROPOSAL



indicated that there has been a unprecedented amount of funding for






K-12 education.  The total for all of the four components that MSDE

oversees is $5 billion. The general funds in Aid to Education represent 34% of all of the State general funds budget.

   MSDE headquarters budget is about $226 million. Additional funds were received to continue the implementation of the Maryland School Assessment Program and Home and Community-Based Waiver for children with autism disorder.

   Ms. Clapsaddle reported that funds for the Thornton plan continue to be phased in.  All of the mandated elements of the Bridge to Excellence Act have been fully funded by the Governor.  Funding for the non-public textbook program was also restored.

2005




   Dr. Grasmick reported that Maryland received extremely high  

PERFORMANCE


marks for its achievement in Advanced Placement (AP). Maryland

REPORT –



ranked 2nd only to New York for the percentage of students scoring in

ADVANCED



the mastery level which is 3, 4 or 5 and 2nd only to Florida in the rate

PLACEMENT


of improvement in that percentage of students.

RESULTS






   Dr. Grasmick reported that the achievement gap has been eliminated 






for Hispanic students and Native American students.  There still exists 

an achievement gap among African American students who

 participated in AP.

   Ms. Roni Jolley, AP/College Board Liaison, reported that Carroll County Public Schools has entered into partnership with the College Board to increase student achievement and professional development in AP courses.

Two of Maryland’s schools were cited in the national report on AP results. They were:  Winston Churchill High School in Montgomery County Public School System and Carver Center for the Arts in Baltimore County Public School System.

RECESS AND


   Pursuant to §10-503(a)(1)(i) & (iii) and §10-508(a)(7) & (8) of the

EXECUTIVE



State Government Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, and upon

SESSION



motion by Mr. Williamson, seconded by Ms. Cooper, and with 






unanimous agreement, the Maryland State Board of Education met

in closed session on Tuesday, January 25, 2005, in conference room 1, 8th floor, at the Maryland State Department of Education.  The executive session commenced at 12:30 p.m.

   The Board discussed several internal management matters and gave direction to staff on follow-up to certain procedures.

RECESS AND


   The State Board deliberated the following appeals and the decisions EXECUTIVE 


of these cases will be announced publicly:

SESSION

(continued)


•
Jesse & Diana Brande v. Montgomery County Board       

            of Education – denial of transfer request

•
Ramonda B. Dickerson v. Wicomico County Board of Education – termination of probationary employee

•
George P. Howell v. Prince George’s County Board of Education – rezoning dispute

The State Board also authorized the issuance of four pending opinions.


   The State Board discussed with Ms. Cloutier and Dr. Grasmick a legal issue involving a school calendar.  The State Board took no action on this matter.

   The State Board discussed with Dr. Grasmick and requested advice from Ms. Cloutier on issues involving the teaching of evolution.  The State Board took no action on this matter.

   Dr. Grasmick discussed the status of the independent audit of the Prince George’s County Public School System and the requirements of §5-114 of the Education Article regarding late audits.  The State Board directed Dr. Grasmick to continue enforcement of the withholding requirement.

   Dr. Grasmick briefly discussed a personnel matter involving a local board.  The State Board took no action on that matter.

   Dr. Grasmick briefly discussed details of the cost containment plan submitted by the Baltimore City Public School System.  The State Board deferred action to the public session.

   The executive session concluded at 2:30 p.m.

HEARING

COMAR



   The State Board heard testimony from one individual:

13A.07.02.01

(AMEND)




Patricia Foerster – Maryland State Teachers Association

TERMS OF

EMPLOYMENT

COMPARISON


   Dr. Carol Ann Baglin, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of

OF  INDIVIDUALS


Special Education/Early Intervention Services, provided an overview

WITH 



of the recent reauthorization of the Individuals with Disabilities DISABILITIES


Education Act of 2004, referred to as IDEA 2004.  Critical changes 

EDUCATION ACT


that affect children and families are in the areas of the Individualized 

(IDEA) 1997 TO


Education Program (IEP) process, due process, and the discipline

IDEA 2004



provisions.  There are additions and modifications to the Act that






Strengthen the alignment of IDEA 2004 with No Child Left Behind

(NCLB) including teacher preparation and student participation and performance in the general curriculum with nondisabled peers.

   Dr. Baglin indicated that the definition of “highly qualified teachers,” as aligned with NCLB took effect on the date the bill was enacted.  Other changes affecting states and local school systems are effective July 1, 2005.

   The revisions and new requirements in the Act emphasize the importance of:

•
Having high expectations for students with disabilities and ensuring their access to the general education curriculum in the regular classroom, to meet developmental goals and challenging expectations that have been established for all students in order to prepare them for productive and independent adults lives;

•
Strengthening the role and responsibility of parents and ensuring that families of students with disabilities have meaningful opportunities to participate in the education of their children at school and at home;

•
Coordinating IDEA 2004 with other local, State and federal school improvement efforts, including improvement efforts under NCLB, to ensure students with disabilities benefit from these efforts and that special education is utilized as a service rather than a place where students are sent;

•
Providing appropriate special education and related services, with supplemental aids and supports to students with disabilities in the general education classroom, whenever appropriate;

•
Supporting high-quality, intensive preservice preparation and professional development for all personnel who work with students with disabilities to ensure that personnel have the skills and knowledge necessary to improve the academic and functional performance of students with disabilities;

•
Providing incentives for whole-school approaches, scientifically-based early reading programs, positive behavioral interventions and supports, and early intervening services to reduce the need to label students as disabled in order to address learning and behavioral needs; 





COMPARISON


•
Focusing resources on teaching and learning while reducing

OF INDIVIDUALS



paperwork and requirements that do not assist in improving

WITH





educational results; and

DISABILITIES


•
Supporting the development and use of technology, including

EDUCATION



assistive technology devices and assistive technology services,

ACT (IDEA) 1997



to maximize accessibility.

TO IDEA 2004





(continued)



   Dr. Baglin reviewed each of the major changes with IDEA as


compared to IDEA 1997.  (Attached to these minutes is a comparison chart).

Dr. Baglin indicated that the U.S. Department of Education will be collecting public comment on these regulations and will be holding public hearings beginning in Washington, D.C. on February 28th.

LEA MASTER


   Ms. Mary Clapsaddle, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of

PLAN AUDIT


Business Services, introduced the auditors from the Department of

Legislative Services who conducted the review of the development of the master plan and updates from the perspective of compliance with the Bridge to Excellence Act.  The legislative auditors, Mr. Ed Shulder, Audit Manager, Office of Legislative Audits, Department of Legislative Services, and Ms. Shawnielle Predeoux, Senior Auditor, Office of Legislative Services, provided an overview of their process.

   Mr. Shulder stated that the process was very complex and had not been undertaken before.  Local school systems were required to provide a tremendous amount of information which MSDE was required to understand to make sure it was in compliance with both the law and federal requirements.

   Ms. Predeoux reported that they reviewed all of the 24 master plans submitted by the local school systems and commented on the updates of 21 local school systems.  Two updates were not reviewed because they had not been approved by the Board.  In addition, Baltimore City’s update was not reviewed because the master plan was just approved in October 2004.

   The master plans were designed to show how the school system would promote academic excellence among all students and eliminate achievement gaps between various subgroups within the system such as English language learners, special education students and students currently below the standard. MSDE developed the review process that included a review committee comprised of MSDE staff and local school system staff who commented whether the plan should be recommended for approval by the State Board.

LEA




   Ms. Predeoux reviewed the findings of the master plans and the MASTER PLAN


updates:

AUDIT





(continued)                                                    •
all 24 master plans generally addressed the requirements of the Bridge to Excellence legislation.  However, it was noted that 6 or 7 requirements in that legislation were omitted.  The only omission noted on a recurring basis was the failure of 7 of the school systems to include timelines that indicated when they planned to meet a certain goal and objective.







•
all 24 plans addressed 4 of the 5 requirements added 






by MSDE.  However, it was noted that in some 







instances the data was not reported because MSDE had 







not determined final definitions of the performance 

goals or the data was not available to the school system.

•
for the master plans updates, it was noted that all 21 updates contained the required components.  However, there were 5 of the 21 updates that did not include performance data for academic achievement in a format that would allow a reader to ascertain progress.

   Ms. Predeoux stated that based on the audit they believe that the errors and omissions were due in large part to a deficiency in the update guidance provided by MSDE.  MSDE also did not provide a format in the guidance document for reporting prior year budget and expenditures aligned with the master plan goals and objectives or required by No Child Left Behind.

   Ms. Predeoux indicated that these findings have been discussed with MSDE staff who have agreed to modify the update guidance 

document for FY ‘05 updates and all future updates to ensure that the required information is included and that an acceptable format is provided for information that previously was not reported properly. 

LEGISLATIVE


   Ms. Renee Spence, State Legislative Liaison, provided an update

UPDATE



legislative issues.  Ms. Spence reported that there has not been any

significant legislation introduced to date for State Board consideration.

Ms. Spence stated that the issues being discussed pertain to:  increases in funding for school construction; income tax credit for teachers; rehired/retired teachers legislation; and driver’s education for young drivers.

PUBLIC 



   The Board heard comments from the following persons:

COMMENT








Name


Topic






Michele Shropshire
Deficit for Baltimore City Public Schools






Shanae Peoples
Budget Crisis in Baltimore City Public Schools






Chelsea Carson
Conditions of Baltimore City Public Schools






Sharon Cox

MABE Legislative Priorities






Stephen Wilson
Students and Assessments






Senator Pinsky
Food and Nutrition Guidelines

ADJOURNMENT


   The State Board recessed at 4:30 p.m. and announced that it was 

reconvening at 6:00 p.m. for dinner with the Maryland Caucus of 

Black School Board Members at the Holiday Inn Inner Harbor.

RECONVENED


   The State Board reconvened on Wednesday, January 26, 2005 at






9:00 a.m.

2004 MILKEN


   Dr. Darla Strouse, Executive Director, Corporate and Foundation

AWARD



Partnership Development, reviewed this award.  Maryland has had a

RECIPIENTS


partnership with the Milken Family Foundation for twelve years.  

Over these twelve years, Maryland has had 45 Maryland educators who have won the Milken prize which is a non-restricted cash award of $25,000.  This year’s winners will be presented with their awards at the annual Milken National Educator Conference being held in  Washington, D.C. in April.

   This year’s recipients are:

Deidra Austen – fourth and fifth grade teacher at Lutherville




    Laboratory for Science, Mathematics and




   Communication in Baltimore County


Anthony Whittington – school improvement resource teacher,

Prince George’s County 

The Board viewed a video capturing the announcement of the winner at each of their respective schools.

The Board heard remarks from Jim Smith, County Executive, Baltimore County, Dr. Joe Hairston, Superintendent, Baltimore County Public Schools and Dr. André Hornsby, Chief Executive Officer, Prince George County Public Schools.

The Board heard remarks from each of the winners.  Dr. Root and Dr. Grasmick presented them with the Milken National Educator crystal obelisk and an MSDE/State Board citation.

MERITORIOUS


   Dr. Virginia Pilato, Director, Program Approval and Assessment

NEW TEACHER


Branch, Division of Certification and Accreditation, and Ms. Nancy

CANDIDATE


Doorey, Consultant, Mid-Atlantic Regional Teachers Project, 

PROGRAM



provided an overview of this program.  Dr. Pilato indiated that this

program is to recognize teacher education students who complete their state approved preparation programs with the highest level of performance.

   Dr. Pilato reported that Maryland along with Virginia, Delaware, New Jersey, Pennsylvania, and the District of Columbia formed the Mid-Atlantic Regional Teachers Project (MARTP) to address teacher workforce problems and the need to work together to address such issues as teacher recruitment, retention, and quality.  The piloting of this program involved testing the criteria and the process of exploring how to improve reciprocity of MARTP from one state to another.  A total of 192 new teachers have earned the Meritorious New Teacher Candidate distinction.  Fifty-two of these candidates graduated in 2004 from Maryland colleges and universities.

   Ms. Doorey described the process used to determine candidates for this recognition.  To earn this distinction, candidates must:

•
Complete a state approved teacher preparation program (regular or alternative route), including at least 400 hours of supervised clinical experiences, and meet the faculty’s highest standard on student teaching and overall commitment to high expectations and high quality teaching.

•
Score in the upper quartile of students nationally on the Praxis content knowledge test for their area of certification.  They must have earned a minimum grade point average (GPA) of 3.5 on a 4.0 scale in undergraduate professional studies or 3.7 GPA in a graduate program.  Middle and high school teachers must have an academic major in the subject they will teach with a minimum GPA of 3.5 in their major.

•
Score in the upper quartile of students nationally on the verbal portion of the SAT, GRE, or ACT.

   Ms. Doorey indicated that MARTP states set these criteria to exceed

participating states’ certification requirements to ensure ease of interstate mobility.

   The Board heard from two of the 52 Meritorious New Teacher Candidates representing Maryland’s first cohort.  They were:  Cara Costantiti, a graduate of St. Mary’s College and first year teacher at Riverview Elementary School in Baltimore County; and Meaghan Slattery, a graduate of Loyola College and first year teacher at Johnnycake Elementary School in Baltimore County.  

YEAR OF



   Dr. Colleen Seremet, Assistant State Superintendent, Division

LANGUAGES


of Instruction and Dr. Tyrone Parker, Foreign Language Specialist, 

Division of Instruction, reviewed this proclamation.   Dr. Seremet stated that 2005 has been designated as the Year of Languages as part of an effort to promote the acquisition of second languages.  

   Dr. Parker stated that different activities will be held throughout the year in local school districts to promote second language learning and the importance of learning another language.  

   Dr. Grasmick acknowledged the proclamation as a national effort and its importance given the diversity of languages among the students and families in Maryland’s public schools.   

ACTION ITEMS

BCPSS



   Ms. Mary Cary, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of  

SCHOOL



Leadership Development and Ms. Debbie Drown, Director,

RESTRUCTURING


Elementary Schools Initiatives, Division of Leadership Development,

PLANS



reviewed the restructuring plans for Baltimore City Public Schools.

Ms. Cary indicated that these plans were reviewed by a cross-review committee which provided specific recommendations for

revisions to each of the plans received.  The plans were developed for implementation in 2004-05 in order to serve as the foundation for each schools’ governance structure and actions for increasing student performance.

   Ms. Cary stated that these plans were presented to the State Board in December and were not to approved at that time.  The State Board requested that the data in the plans be reviewed for accuracy and that the Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners vote to approve the plans before their resubmission to MSDE.

   The plans being recommended for approval are :

Beechfield Elementary

Johnston Square Elementary

Callaway Elementary


Liberty Elementary

Collington Square Elementary
Mary E. Rodman Elementary

Commodore John Rogers Elementary     Samuel F.B Morse Elementary Edgewood Elementary

Yorkwood Elementary

Highlandtown Elementary

   Upon motion by Mr. Brooks, seconded by Dr. Pizzigati, the State Board approved the restructuring plans for these eleven elementary schools in Baltimore City.  (In Favor - 9)

CHANGE OF 


   Dr. Grasmick stated that Westport Academy was a low performing

STATUS FOR


school and had been placed in the category of reconstitution under the

WESTPORT



State’s old accountability system.  The school was being governed by

ACADEMY  



a private provider, Victory Schools, and the Baltimore City Public 

School System.  Since the school has not made the progress anticipated, the Baltimore City Public School System terminated the contract with Victory Schools.

   The Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners would like this school returned to the system and placed in the school improvement continuum.  This school would be placed in the CEO’s district and the status changed from a school under State reconstitution to a restructured school within Baltimore City Public Schools.

   Upon motion by Mr. Disney, seconded by Mr. Brooks, the State Board agreed to this change in status and agreed to return the Westport Academy to the Baltimore City Public School System.  (In Favor – 9) 

BCPSS



   Dr. Bonnie Copeland, CEO, Baltimore City Public School System;

UPDATE



Ms. Rose Piedmont, Chief Financial Officer, Baltimore City Public 

Schools; Mr. Carlton Epps, Chief Operating Officer, Baltimore City Public Schools; Ms. Linda Chinnea, Chief Academic Officer, Baltimore City Public Schools; Ms. Lawana Burrell, Director of Strategic Planning, Baltimore City Public Schools; and Mr. William Bowden, Director of Human Resources, Baltimore City Public Schools, provided an update on the Baltimore City Public School System.

   Dr. Copeland indicated that the Board has prepared for the State Board a notebook that will have inserts each month on various aspects of the master plan.

   Ms. Chinnea reviewed corrective actions dealing with curriculum, professional development and leadership program.  The system is in the process of interviewing persons to be directors of K-12 literacy and K-12 mathematics.  The system has developed a restructuring plan for the Division of Teaching and Learning which will highlight four key areas:  elementary and secondary reform; continuum of K-12 curriculum and instruction development; student support teams; and teacher/principal quality team and assessment evaluation team.

   Ms. Chinnea reported that the system has developed a publication called “Take Note” which will be used to highlight some of the good news of the BCPSS students.

   Ms. Chinnea reported that the system has looked at a clustering model for professional development.  Five days were used for professional development prior to the opening schools.  In October,

BCPSS UPDATE


there are two days for system wide professional development; and (continued)



three days in February to review the first semester data and plans for 

the remainder of the school year.  In April there will be another

professional development day for the school to begin planning for the 

remainder of the school year.

   Mr. Bowden reported that the school system is continuing in its efforts to recruit teachers.  The system had an increase in vacancies in regular education and a decrease in special education.

   Dr. Copeland reported that two districts have been created for both the middle schools and the high schools.  All of the high schools for this year will be contained in one district because of budget constraints.  In the 2006 budget a separate Area Academic Officer will be hired to oversee the restructured high schools.

   Ms. Piedmont provided an overview of the December financials.  The system continues to show positive variances.

   The State Board had many questions concerning the financial statements, grant funds, budget cycle, and school consolidation.  The Board indicated that additional time will be allocated at the next Board meeting so that members can clarify their issues of concern.  

ACTION ITEM

CORRECTIVE


   Dr. Grasmick requested the Board’s approval of the Cost

ACTION



Containment Plan that has been submitted by the Baltimore City

COST 




Public School System.  The plan has been reviewed and necessary

CONTAINMENT


revisions have been made.

PLAN FOR

BALTIMORE


   Upon motion by Mr. Brooks, seconded by Mr. Disney, the State 

CITY PUBLIC 


Board approved the cost containment plan for Baltimore City

SCHOOL



Public School System.  (In Favor – 8)

SYSTEM

OPINIONS



   Ms. Cloutier announced the following opinions:

• 05-01  
ADC Baltimore v. Baltimore County Board of Education – The State Board has affirmed the school calendar decision of the Baltimore County Board for the 2005-06 school year.

•  05-02
Janet and Robert Bell v. Montgomery County Board of Education – The State board has found that the Montgomery County Board did not act arbitrarily, unreasonable, or illegal in denying a student transfer request.

OPINIONS




• 05-03

James and Andrea Cardner and Richard and

(continued)
Paula Parsons v. Garrett County Board of Education – The State Board has issued an opinion explaining its basis for affirming the Garrett County Board decision to deny the appellants request for their children to attend school in Allegany County free of charge.

• 05-04
Erika Tauber v. Montgomery County Board of Education – The State Board has affirmed the denial of a student transfer request.






The Board also issued the following Orders







Lucinda Miller v. Howard County Board of Education –

The State Board is dismissing this appeal of a redistricting because it was untimely.

Old Georgetown Village Homeowners’ Association v. Montgomery County Board of Education -

The State Board has dismissed this appeal because it challenges a school construction matter.

Janis Zinc Sartucci v. Montgomery County Board of Education –

The State Board is dismissing this appeal because it does not have jurisdiction over school construction matters.

ADJOURNMENT



   The State board adjourned at 11:55 a.m.










Respectfully submitted,










Nancy S. Grasmick










Secretary/Treasurer

NSG:sgc

APPROVED:  February 22, 2005
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